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DIRECTOR’S REPORT FOR 2022  
Our Director’s work has continued to focus on education, prevention and support activities that address the problems and harm related to substance use and gambling affecting both individuals and those close to them. Broadly speaking, our activities and events benefit the Religious Society of Friends (Quakers), while our materials and written contributions are available both for Quakers and for wider public benefit. 
1. FRIENDS AND MEETINGS 
Supporting Friends is an important element of our work. Whilst not offering counselling, we provide personal support and a variety of opportunities for Friends to engage with each other. These include our biennial conference, regional QAADNET meetings, and facilitated gatherings at Local or Area meetings and other Quaker events. 
Over the past year, our Director has offered support, advice and information about specialist and local services to many individual Friends by phone and in writing. The majority of these were family members or friends (‘close others’). Others had previous or ongoing personal experience of substance and/or gambling problems. In addition, we sometimes arrange confidential contact with willing and informed Friends who include members of the 12-Step fellowships and those who have found other helpful approaches. We welcome the growing, wider recognition of the impact of coping with a close other’s addiction or problematic use, and remain very concerned that specialist support for them is still relatively limited and underfunded.   
After the long and difficult period of COVID lockdowns, it was hoped that face to face meetings and events could resume in 2022, and that it would be possible to run our conference at Woodbrooke. In reality, it was clear that many Friends were still exercising caution, and it was decided to continue to run online meetings until such time as full confidence had returned.  In April, we held an online seminar, ‘Moving On –  Supporting people in early recovery to rebuild their lives’, attended by Friends from all over the country. Given the positive response to such events, we plan to combine these with those held in-person those in future, including a conference in 2024. 
2. WORK WITH YOUNG FRIENDS
Children, adolescents and young adults are particularly vulnerable to harm related to substance use and gambling. National and international surveys confirm a continued downward trend in overall alcohol use by young people. However, the use of cannabis and nitrous oxide remains widespread. Emerging evidence on the health impact of the latter suggests that this has been underestimated, and the government is now considering a ban on its sale and possession for recreational use. Young people’s engagement in gaming and gambling remains an ongoing concern, particularly in relation to ‘loot boxes’ and football.
We are keen to increase our support for young and young adult Friends affected by their own and/or another’s substance or gambling problems, and hope to develop this area of our work more substantially over the coming year. We are particularly aware that many children and young people affected by family substance issues during lockdown may now be dealing with the longer-term impact of these experiences.

Our director represents QAAD on the Quaker Youth Work Network, convened by the Children and Young People’s Section. She has attended the Network’s online meetings throughout the year to share our concerns whilst learning about colleagues’ work with young Friends around the country.  

In late 2022, she met with the South West Youth Development Worker and Quakers in Britain’s Young People’s Integration Coordinator to discuss potential future work. This led to an invitation to attend the 2023 Junior Yearly Meeting, and plans to facilitate a local meeting in Bristol.
3. PUBLIC ISSUES
QAAD continues to research and raise awareness of preventative and treatment measures that could help to improve public health in relation to substance use and gambling harm. The 2021 annual report highlighted the pandemic’s serious impact for Friends and communities, particularly those already struggling with addiction. National and international evidence gathering is ongoing, and QAAD will monitor research findings to inform our future work. 
Drugs and Alcohol
Our Director monitors UK and international evidence regarding the use and impact of alcohol, illegal and prescribed drugs, with a particular focus on the greater vulnerability of children, young people and those with complex needs. Developing a robust understanding of the risks and the lived experiences of drug users and close others enables QAAD both to inform and support Friends, and to engage in ongoing discussions about the potential impact of future changes to drug policy.
In July, the Home Office published its White Paper ‘Swift, Certain, Tough’, which outlined proposals to change how the criminal justice system tackles adult drug possession. This was in response to recommendations in Dame Carol Black’s independent review of illegal drugs in England and Wales, and the government’s 10-year drugs strategy (‘From Harm to Hope’), both published in 2021. Its overall aim is to reduce drug demands to a 30-year low within a decade, and it proposes a three-stage process which may help to reduce the number of prosecutions for possession of small quantities of drugs for personal use.
Internationally, further US states and countries relaxed legislation concerning the recreational use of cannabis, and also other drugs in some jurisdictions. There has been increased interest in the potential use of hallucinogens e.g. psilocybin (‘magic mushrooms’) and ketamine for the treatment of entrenched mental health conditions. In July, London’s mayor, Sadiq Khan, established the London Drugs Commission  which will examine evidence on the impact of cannabis on people’s lives and communities. It is due to report its findings in summer 2023. 
In November, Public Health Scotland reported that Minimum Unit Pricing (MUP) for alcohol had resulted in a 3% reduction in retail sales since 2018, particularly for the highest purchasing households. However, it also confirmed that there was no clear evidence of changes in consumption amongst those most severely affected by their drinking; research suggests that they had responded in many different ways, including cutting back on spending on food and other essentials. Final evaluation of MUP in Scotland will be published in 2023, and evaluation in Wales is ongoing. QAAD adds its voice to those calling for MUP to be introduced in England, although the UK government has no current plans to do so.
Our Director attended a range of seminars on substance use and related harm this year. In May, she spoke at ‘Faith, Families and Recovery’, an online event hosted by ADFAM.  She described the impact on family members who struggle in supporting relatives who experience addiction and harm. Such events have helped to increase our understanding of current research and lived experience, and brought QAAD into contact with professionals and academics working within our areas of concern.
Gambling

For several years, QAAD has stressed the need for an evidence-based, public health approach to improve prevention, support and treatment, particularly for the most vulnerable groups: young people; those with complex needs; and those living in economically deprived communities. 

It was expected that the government’s review of the 2005 Gambling Act would be published in spring 2022 but this was delayed several times during the year. The Gambling Commission issued fines totalling £76m in 2022-3, the majority of which were for failures related to social responsibility regulations, such as sending incentives to people who had used self-excluding blocks for gambling sites.
QAAD is a long-standing member of the Faith Action on Gambling Harm ecumenical group which continues to meet quarterly to share our knowledge and concerns, and to identify areas where joint campaigns might increase their impact. The group also includes representatives from the Church of England, the Methodist Church, the Evangelical Alliance, and welcomed its first Muslim member this year.
4. QAADRANT AND WEBSITE 
Print copies of our quarterly newsletter, QAADRANT, are circulated with The Friend and directly on request, and a digital version is available via the QAAD website. The newsletter aims to balance personal insights with news updates and informative articles about current issues and policy developments. Over the past year, we have received many insightful and interesting contributions and positive feedback from Friends and people working in the addiction field. We remain very grateful to our editors for their careful and valuable work which ensures that the newsletter maintains its high standards.
QAAD’s website www.qaad.org carries news of our activities and events, and acts as a platform for our educational, resource, and briefing materials for public benefit. During the year, work began on redesigning the site which will be launched in due course. 
5. TRUSTEE DEVELOPMENTS  
Throughout the year, our Director has continued to be greatly supported in her work by trustees within the Director’s Support Group, the QAADRANT editorial group, and by the wider trustee body.  Trustees have met regularly online during the year. Ron Barden, Jon Lyon, and Tim James have continued their valued service as Treasurer, Clerk, and Nominations Clerk respectively.    
The trustees are: Ron Barden (Northamptonshire AM); David Barry (Sussex East AM); Eva Deregowska (North Scotland AM); Tim James (Hampshire and the Islands AM); Jon Lyon (Mid-Somerset AM); and Christine Pryer (Kingston and Wandsworth AM).
1

